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STUDENT FEE ADVISORY COMMITTEE

2008-09 Academic Year

Meeting #2

Friday, January 16, 2009
8:30 a.m., USU-205

Members Present: Robinson (chair), Chavez, Hata, Kearney, Rice, Soni, Swetland, Thyden, Troutner, Yutrzenka.

Members Absent: Bustamante, Denila, Taylor
Staff Attendees: Eckhous, Gleason, Sanchez

Guests Present: Barbara Hall
1. Welcome and Introductions. Vice President Robinson, chair of the committee, called the meeting to order at 8:35 a.m. Robinson welcomed attendees and asked them to introduce themselves. 
2. Approval of Agenda and Minutes. The agenda for the January 16, 2009, meeting was approved (10-0-0). The minutes of the November 7, 2008, meeting were reviewed. The following revisions to the minutes were made:

· Page 2, paragraph 8: The amount of BLF fees that would go to Athletics was changed to $260 from $344. 

· Page 6, paragraph 7: The phrase, “and are therefore able to serve on the fee referendum subcommittee” was added to the end of the paragraph.
Troutner asked if the name of the ID card fee has been changed. Eckhous said she will make the change to ID Card Services Fee. The minutes were approved (10-0-0).

· Non-Agenda Item: Eckhous said that Soni has forwarded a request for a Writing Proficiency Exam (WPE) course fee of $25. In the past, some students took the exam multiple times. The Academic Senate has changed the process; if the exam is taken twice and not passed, students may enroll in a class to prepare them for taking the WPE. If students pass the assessment in the class, they will have fulfilled the WPE requirement. The fee would be named the Graduate Writing Assessment Program Fee. 
Robinson said that in lieu of paying $25 to take the test again, students are having an assessment, which may lead to them passing the WPE requirement; so one fee is essentially substituted for another.

Hata said that Cecile Lindsay is in charge of the program and that the Provost’s Office oversees it. She asked if this proposal has been brought to Lindsay. Soni said it has been.

Soni said the evaluators are not being paid now.

Chavez asked if there has been any consultation with the GWAR committee. Soni answered that the GWAR committee is a subcommittee of the Academic Senate.

Swetland said that major changes are proposed for GWAR, one of which is to reduce the number of graders. She asked what would be the effect of this. Soni said there are issues of quality and subjectivity of grading; if the proposal passes, there will be a difficult situation.
Kearney said that assessment means that students perform to standards. Some cannot pass the exam; the alternative is to take this course. Instead of taking the test again, students are being assessed. The fee would be an assessment fee, not an exam fee. There is no inconsistency with current policy.

Hata asked which fee category this fee would fall in. Eckhous said it would be a Category IV User Fee. 
Soni said a fee will be charged – either for the WPE or the WPE assessment fee – students will pay a fee either way. 
Swetland asked where the money goes and who oversees it. Robinson said faculty participate in the assessment and are paid for it.

Eckhous said the administrator of a course would be reimbursed for expenses incurred from a separate pool of money.

Soni said faculty do not collect money; it is collected by the Business Office when the instructor is contracted.

Robinson said there is some confusion - we don’t know if the new policy will pass. He said that this is not for action, and asked what committee would like to be done. Chavez said we will need to hear from Cecile Lindsay. Robinson said he will invite Lindsay and Susan Platt to speak with this committee at a future meeting.

3. Commencement Fee: Barbara Hall, manager of the commencement ceremony and diploma processing in Enrollment Services, said that graduating students now pay a $40 Student Request to Graduate Fee for all the expenses of graduation and mailing diplomas. No state funds are used to pay for commencement.
Swetland said that students may question why the fee should be paid by those who do 

not participate in commencement. Hall said that commencement is set up for all, even if a few hundred do not attend. There is no way of knowing how many will not attend.
Chavez asked about the history of this fee. Hall said that in the late 1980s the fee was $28. It was raised from $37 a few years ago. Hall added that of the comparatively-sized universities in the system, CSULB pays the lowest fee (the fee at CSU Fullerton is $110).

Troutner asked if this is a one-time fee that is collected for commencement, regardless if a student “walks” or not. Hall said that is correct, and added that the fee also goes toward diploma processing.

Swetland asked that if students cannot afford the fee, can they request not to pay. Robinson said the request to graduate would not be processed if the fee is not paid.
Swetland asked if there is a charge to attend commencement and if there is a charge for parking during commencement days. Robinson said there is no charge to attend commencement and parking is free.

Robinson said that if some students don’t participate and don’t pay the fee, those who do participate will have to pay more. Also, there is no way to determine who will or will not attend; every year some students “walk” who are not graduating and do not pay the fee.
Robinson asked if it is possible for this committee to see an accounting of where the $40 fee is being allocated. Hall said that would come from the ASM for Academic Affairs. Hata said it would be possible to see the accounting; she added that the fee also covers the reception and student help. Hata will bring the accounting of the fee to the next meeting of this committee. Hall said that the fee also pays for her and her assistant’s salaries. 
Soni asked how many students “walk.” Hall said around 6,800 students participated in commencement in 2008; fees were collected from a little more than 7,000.

4. Beach Legacy Referendum Plans: Robinson said the subcommittee has determined the dates for the referendum to be March 11 and 12, 2009. The referendum will be conducted electronically. Arguments for and against the referendum have been determined. Details will be shared at the next meeting of this committee. A copy of the voter pamphlet and sample ballot will be sent to all students; these have to be provided 30 days before the referendum.
Swetland said an email was circulated last week about the referendum. Chavez said some students contacted Athletics with suggestions, such as using “freebies” as promotional material for a “yes” vote for the BLR, as well as using BLR money for the cheer squad. Robinson said he has contacted Jeane Caveness, who oversees the policies for referendum publicity. She was put in contact with Dave Benedict, so Athletics will understand what is permissible in publicizing the BLR.
Troutner asked if there is some way to counter such publicity. Robinson said that Caveness will talk with the parties involved as to how publicity efforts may and may not be made.

Troutner asked what can be done if false information goes out. Robinson said that is hard to control. We cannot do anything about what may appear on Facebook or MySpace, but we can remove inappropriate posters from campus (students are paid to remove publicity materials that are not allowed under the Campus Regulations.)

Robinson said the publicity for the referendum that the subcommittee puts out will list what the BLR would entail. Caveness conveys what campus rules apply; this committee will enforce the rules for the referendum.
Robinson said we will purchase space in the campus newspapers for publicizing the referendum. 
Robinson stressed that this committee will remain objective and that lobbying groups have to know and follow campus rules.
5. Adjournment: The meeting was adjourned at 9:40 a.m. The next meeting will be on Friday, February 6, 2009, from 8:30 to 10:00 a.m. in the University Student Union, room 205.
Respectfully submitted,

Mary Sanchez, Student Services

(These minutes have not been approved.)
